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Important News From Bond Alliance 

Many of you are members of the South Dakota 
Towns and Townships Bond Alliance.  This 
alliance was established in 2007 as an option to 
offer members a means to satisfy the bonding 
requirements identified in South Dakota codi-
fied law 9-14-6.1 (finance officers), 8-6-1 
(clerks) and 8-7-1 (treasurers). 

The Alliance manages a pool of the initial mem-
bership bond premiums in an interest bearing 
account, and then using those funds to pay valid 
bond claims when needed.  This has been a tre-
mendous financial savings for members to have 
lifetime bond coverage with no further premi-
um due for current and each future clerk or 
treasurer that occupies that position on your 
township board, as long as sufficient funds re-
main to pay out valid claims. Simply continue 
to maintain membership with SDATAT and the 
bond will be fully paid up! 

It can continue to be an important benefit to 
membership- if the filing of bond claims is kept 
nearly non-existent. In order to achieve this 
ideal, the Bond Alliance Board completed an 
evaluation of all bond documents, including the 
renewal application. 

The review of the Bond Alliance policies were 
prompted with the receipt of its first valid bond 
claim.  As a result, with advisement from Rit-
er, Rogers, Wattier & Northrup, Attorneys at 
Law, we have determined to shore up the pro-
gram and better outline the township officer 
responsibilities for Bond Alliance membership. 

These changes are reflected in the 2020 
òApplication for Public Official Bondó as well as 
the òIntergovernmental Contractó  and òFaithful 
Performance Bond Coverage Formó which are 
given to new bond members.  Both of these 

forms are available on the web site. If you 
would like a copy mailed to you, just contact 
the SDATAT office. 

 What are the Changes? 

Application for Public Official Bond. 

§ The form needs to be filled out in full each 
year. (There  will not be a short cut allow-
ing questions to be skipped). 

§ The board Chairman signature is required in 
addition to the Clerk and Treasurer. 

§ Verification of oversite, review and account-
ability of financial records is to be docu-
mented. 

§ A question has been added to state the value 
of CDõs. 

§ Use of credit/debit cards and electronic 
transfers is prohibited 

§ Although not a new requirement, 3 signa-
tures on written checks (clerk, treasurer & 
chairman) are required  

§ Also not a new requirement, the due date   
of the bond renewal application to be    
received in the SDATAT office will be  
enforced. 

 Enforcement means that if the SDATAT     
office does not receive your membership     
renewal by April 15th, along with the fully 
filled out Application of Public Official Bond 
form, you will have to start over and pay the 
initial bond premium  again.  

§ Any valid claim over $100,000  is subject 
to a  of 10% deductible and any claim over 
$100,000 will have a 20% deductible.  

      continued on page 3 
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2020 has arrived and with the new year and 
new decade dawns the 95th Legislative Session 
in Pierre. Your association and its directors 
have been very busy over the past several 
months preparing an important piece of legis-
lation for funding to townships for large cul-
verts and small structures.   
 

This began last March prior to the multiple 
disaster declarations and devastation across our 
state due to extreme and excess rainfall events.  
Timing is everything and this bill couldnõt 
come at a better time, knowing the financial 
constraints for townships.   
 

We have had a strong voice the past six weeks 
in the media and I believe we are finally being 
heard.  But we need your voice as residents of 
the townships, to talk to your local legislators 
and reach out to other legislators in the state.  
We need you to share your story, your need, in 
your township and pledge support for this bill 
our association has drafted.   

  
February: 

11th 10:30  Charles Mix 

  1:00   Beadle 

12th  10:00   Douglas 

  1:30   Hutchinson 

14th  1:30   McCook 

18th  10:00   Hamlin 

  1:30   Sanborn 

26th  1:00   Moody 

  6:30   Codington 

27th  7:00   Clay 

March:  

5th  10:00   Brookings 

9th  6:00   Lake 

10th  10:00   Clark 

  1:00   Spink 

17th  noon  Kingsbury 

April:  

6th  6:30   Minnehaha 

Plan to Attend Your County 

Township Meeting if Possible  



 

 

 Continued from page 1 

Why this stricter enforcement? 

Choosing to become a member of an alliance that operates 
upon a concept of òpaid up for life as long as membership is 
maintainedó is a financial benefit in the long run.  Because 
the pool of funds that are held to pay claims is not replen-
ished, except for interest earned, the pool can be jeopard-
ized with township excessive claims.  

 The Bond Alliance is an assessable policy, meaning that ex-
cessive claims may cause members to be assessed additionally 
if the Bond Alliance Pool becomes short of funds. The South 
Dakota Towns and Township Bond Alliance Board believes 
by enforcing these guidelines, the risk of future claims will 
be minimized, thereby protecting all members.  

 

 

 

 South Dakota Towns & Townships  
Bond Alliance Board 

 
 President  Tom Bisek    701 212 3426 

 Vice Pres.  Bonnie Rusche  605 546 2139 

 Sec./Treas.  Cindy Foster  605 999 8563 

     Dustin Leiseth  605 520 0996 

     Darwin Bettmann 605 226 0835 

     Steven Munk  605 360 0648 

     Karen Pooley  605 996 5330 
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DƻǾŜǊƴƻǊ YǊƛǎǝ bƻŜƳ ŀƴƴƻǳƴŎŜŘ ǘƘŜ ƛƳǇƭŜƳŜƴǘŀǝƻƴ 
ƻŦ ǘƘŜ LƴŦǊŀǎǘǊǳŎǘǳǊŜ 5ƛǎŀǎǘŜǊ wŜŎƻǾŜǊȅ tǊƻƎǊŀƳ ŘǳǊƛƴƎ 
ƘŜǊ нлнл ōǳŘƎŜǘ ŀŘŘǊŜǎǎΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳ ŀƭƭƻǿǎ ŀǇǇƭƛŎŀƴǘǎΣ 
ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘƭȅ ǇŀǊǝŎƛǇŀǝƴƎ ƛƴ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŦƻǳǊ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǝŀƭƭȅ 
ŘŜŎƭŀǊŜŘ ŘƛǎŀǎǘŜǊǎ ŦǊƻƳ нлмфΣ ǘƘŜ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘȅ ǘƻ ŀǇǇƭȅ 
ŦƻǊ ŦǳƴŘƛƴƎ ŀŘǾŀƴŎŜǎΦ ¢ƘŜ ŀǇǇǊƻǾŜŘ ŀǇǇƭƛŎŀƴǘǎ Ŏŀƴ ǳǎŜ 
ǘƘŜ ŀŘǾŀƴŎŜǎ ǘƻ ŀǎǎƛǎǘ ǿƛǘƘ ǊŜŎƻǾŜǊȅ ŜũƻǊǘǎ ǘƻ ǊŜǇŀƛǊ 
ǘƘŜƛǊ ŘŀƳŀƎŜŘ ƛƴŦǊŀǎǘǊǳŎǘǳǊŜ ǇǊƛƻǊ ǘƻ ǊŜŎŜƛǾƛƴƎ C9a! 
ŦǳƴŘǎΦ  

 DƻǾŜǊƴƳŜƴǘŀƭ ŜƴǝǝŜǎ ŜƭƛƎƛōƭŜ ǘƻ ŀǇǇƭȅ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜ ŎƛǝŜǎΣ 
ŎƻǳƴǝŜǎΣ ǘƻǿƴǎƘƛǇ ŀƴŘ ǘǊƛōŜǎΦ ¢ƘŜǎŜ ƎƻǾŜǊƴƳŜƴǘŀƭ 
ŜƴǘƛǘƛŜǎ Ŏŀƴ ǊŜŎŜƛǾŜ ŀƴ ŀŘǾŀƴŎŜ Ŝǉǳŀƭ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ тр҈ 
C9a! ŦŜŘŜǊŀƭ ǎƘŀǊŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘǎ Ǉƭǳǎ ǘƘŜ мр҈  
ƭƻŎŀƭΣ ƴƻƴ-ŦŜŘŜǊŀƭ ǎƘŀǊŜ ǇƻǊǝƻƴΣ ŦƻǊ ǘƻǘŀƭ ƻŦ фл҈ ƻŦ 
ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘ ŎƻǎǘǎΦ  

 ¢ƘŜ ƎƻǾŜǊƴƳŜƴǘŀƭ Ŝƴǘƛǘȅ ǿƛƭƭ ǘƘŜƴ Ǉŀȅ ōŀŎƪ ǘƘŜ  
ŀŘǾŀƴŎŜǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ {ǘŀǘŜ ǳǇƻƴ ǊŜŎŜƛǾƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ C9a! ŦŜŘŜǊŀƭ 
ŦǳƴŘǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘǎΦ !ǇǇƭƛŎŀƴǘǎ ǿƘƻ ǊŜǉǳŜǎǘ ŀƴ 
ŀŘǾŀƴŎŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƭƻŎŀƭ мр҈ ƳŀǘŎƘ ǿƛƭƭ ƘŀǾŜ му ƳƻƴǘƘǎ 
ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ŘŀǘŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƻǊƛƎƛƴŀƭ ŀƎǊŜŜƳŜƴǘ ƻǊ ǘƘŜ Ŭƴŀƭ  
C9a! ŦǳƴŘƛƴƎ ŘŀǘŜ ōŜŦƻǊŜ ŀ н҈ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘ ǊŀǘŜ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜƎƛƴ 
ǘƻ ŀŎŎǊǳŜΦ  

 Applicants requesting advanced funds will need 
to meet the following criteria:  

o .Ŝ ŀƴ ŜƭƛƎƛōƭŜ ŀǇǇƭƛŎŀƴǘ ŀƴŘ ōŜ ŀ ǎǳōǊŜŎƛǇƛŜƴǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ 
ǎǘŀǘŜ ƛƴ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŦƻǳǊ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǝŀƭ ŘƛǎŀǎǘŜǊǎ ŘŜŎƭŀǊŜŘ 
ƛƴ нлмф όǎǳōƳƛǘ wt!ύΣ ŀƴŘ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ C9a!-ŜƭƛƎƛōƭŜ ǇǊƻπ
ƧŜŎǘΤ 

o {ǳōƳƛǘ ŀƴ ŀǇǇƭƛŎŀǝƻƴ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ {ƻǳǘƘ 5ŀƪƻǘŀ hŶŎŜ ƻŦ 
9ƳŜǊƎŜƴŎȅ aŀƴŀƎŜƳŜƴǘΤ 

o {ƛƎƴ ŀƴ !ŘǾŀƴŎŜ ŀƎǊŜŜƳŜƴǘΤ 

o tǊƻǾƛŘŜ ŬƴŀƴŎƛŀƭ ǎǘŀǘŜƳŜƴǘǎκŀǳŘƛǘǎ ǘƻ ŘŜƳƻƴǎǘǊŀǘŜ 
ŀ ƴŜŜŘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ŀŘǾŀƴŎŜΤ 

o tǊƻǾƛŘŜ ǇǊƻƻŦ ƻŦ ŀƴ ƻƴƎƻƛƴƎ ŦǳƴŘƛƴƎ ǎƻǳǊŎŜ ǘƻ ǊŜπ
Ǉŀȅ ǘƘŜ ŀŘǾŀƴŎŜŘ ǎǘŀǘŜ ƎŜƴŜǊŀƭ ŦǳƴŘǎΤ 

o tǊƻǾƛŘŜ ǉǳƻǘŜǎ ƛƴ ŀŎŎƻǊŘŀƴŎŜ ǿƛǘƘ ǎǘŀǘŜ ƭŀǿ ŦƻǊ   
ŜƭƛƎƛōƭŜ άǎƘƻǾŜƭ-ǊŜŀŘȅέ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘǎΤ 

o {ǳōƳƛǘ ŀ ƳƛǝƎŀǝƻƴ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘ ǇǊƻǇƻǎŀƭΤ ŀƴŘ 

o Cƻƭƭƻǿ C9a! ǊŜǉǳƛǊŜƳŜƴǘǎΦ 

CƻǊ ƳƻǊŜ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǝƻƴ ŀōƻǳǘ ǘƘŜ LƴŦǊŀǎǘǊǳŎǘǳǊŜ 5ƛǎŀǎǘŜǊ 
wŜŎƻǾŜǊȅ tǊƻƎǊŀƳ ƻǊ ǘƻ ƻōǘŀƛƴ ŀƴ ŀǇǇƭƛŎŀǝƻƴΣ ŎƻƴǘŀŎǘ 
ǘƘŜ {ƻǳǘƘ 5ŀƪƻǘŀ 5ŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘ ƻŦ tǳōƭƛŎ {ŀŦŜǘȅ - hŶŎŜ 
ƻŦ 9ƳŜǊƎŜƴŎȅ aŀƴŀƎŜƳŜƴǘ ŀǘ слр-тто-оном ƻǊ Ǿƛǎƛǘ 
ƻǳǊ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜ ŀǘ ƘǧǇǎΥκκŘǇǎΦǎŘΦƎƻǾκŜƳŜǊƎŜƴŎȅ-ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜǎκ
ŜƳŜǊƎŜƴŎȅ-ƳŀƴŀƎŜƳŜƴǘΦ 

 ¢ȅƭŜǊ {ǘŜŜƴ 
wŜŎƻǾŜǊȅ ŀƴŘ aƛǝƎŀǝƻƴ aŀƴŀƎŜǊ 
hŶŎŜ ƻŦ 9ƳŜǊƎŜƴŎȅ aŀƴŀƎŜƳŜƴǘ  
{ƻǳǘƘ 5ŀƪƻǘŀ 5ŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘ ƻŦ tǳōƭƛŎ {ŀŦŜǘȅ 
слр-тто-оном 

Apply for the                                  
South Dakota Department of Public Safety  
Infrastructure Disaster Recovery Advance 

https://dps.sd.gov/emergency-services/emergency-management
https://dps.sd.gov/emergency-services/emergency-management


 

 

LEGAL INSIGHTS-  
By Jay Leibel, Attorney 

                       113 South Egan Avenue, PO Box 6, Madison, South Dakota 57042   
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 I know as I write this first paragraph I 
am òpreaching to the choiró.   Most of 
the townships and many towns this year 
suffered from too much water. The 
damage from the waters and the expense 
of snow removal last winter has put 
many entities in financial distress. This 
raises the questions: what is the town-

shipõs responsibility for snow removal?  What are our 
options?  Who makes the decision? 

Townships are responsible for snow removal as set forth in 
SDCL 31-13-1 on page 40 of the July 2017 Township Officers 
Manual, which reads in part: òThe township road system 
consists of section line roads; judicially declared roads; roads 
impliedly accepted by the township through routine 
performance of certain maintenance activities, such as 
grading, graveling and snow removal.ó  Although the town-
ship is responsible for snow removal,  it has options as to 
which roads require snow removal and also the method or 
means to accomplish that responsibility. 

The Board of Supervisors have more discretion when it comes 
to snow removal, more so than the state or counties.  They 
have the ability to establish different levels of maintenance 
depending upon how the board designates each road.  State 
law, on pages 40/41 of the manual sets forth three levels of 
designation for road maintenance.  All roads being maintained 
year round are generally considered as òfull maintenanceó 
roads.   Unless otherwise designated these roads are provided 
snow removal.  Roads designated as òminimumó or òno mainte-
nanceó generally do not have snow removal.  Although I do not 
recommend, it a township does have the discretionary 
authority to remove snow from other than full maintenance 
roads.   

Some townships have adopted policies which specify the 
townshipõs role in conducting snow removal.  For example:   

1) A policy designating full maintenance will have snow re-
moved unless another option is selected. 

2) A policy the residents are responsible for their own snow 
removal.   

3) A policy where the township will do no snow removal 

unless the snowfall from a storm is greater than a specified 
number of inches.  

4) A policy where there will be no snow removal until it is 
necessary to have a blade with a wing to widen the road.   

5) The township has the discretionary authority not to main-
tain school bus routes (See 31-13-29 page 46 of manual).   If 
this decision is made the school district should be notified no 
later than July so the school district has time to adjust their 
routes. 

Townships are required to maintain mail routes (SDCL 31-13
-18,19, 20 on page 44) but limits the county recovery from 
township to a maximum of $250.  This is one reason to desig-
nate a road as minimum or no maintenance.  As I understand it 
mail routes are reviewed/established in the summertime.  If 
the roads are identified as minimum or no maintenance as re-
quired by law, the Post Office should not include it in a mail 
route.   

The township also has the ability to establish a snow removal 
tax levy (SDCL 31-13-22 page 45).  I do not recommend such 
a fund as the money placed in this fund can only be used for 
snow removal.  It cannot be used for any other purpose.   If 
money for snow removal is in the general fund, then the funds 
can be used for other purposes, not just snow removal. 

Given the seriousness of financial cost, issues such as access 
for emergency services, I suggest it be addressed either at the 
annual meeting or a special meeting called specifically to dis-
cuss snow removal.  The board can ask residents for their in-
put on the issue.  Do the residents suggest the Board increase 
the tax levy or opt out?  Do they prefer to provide their own 
snow removal?  Do they have other ideas?  Asking for their 
input may make it easier for the board to make a decision as to 
what is best for the township.  It may also reduce the number 
of calls/complaints to the supervisors at all hours of the day 
and night. 
 

It you have specific questions you are encouraged to contact 
the attorney of your choice, or me, Jay Leibel of Leibel Law 
Firm at 113 South Egan Avenue, PO Box 6, Madison, South 
Dakota 57042 at (605) 427-1805.   



 

 

Over 130 attendees from across South Dakota joined together 
for the 40th Annual Conference which was held in Aberdeen 
December 4th & December 5th. 
 
SDLTAP head lined the conference with their òRoad Showó  
providing expert advisement on emergency and soft spot re-
pair, shoulder pulling, signing and  culvert maintenance. They 
also answer questions  from membership through out the con-
ference. 
 
SDATAT Attorney Jay Leibel fielded questions from attendees 
on various legal subjects. Rounding out the final session was a 
panel discussion of county officials.  
 
Bruce Crevier and his family provided a  Champions Forever 
motivational message, laughter and a Spin-tacular perfor-
mance after an evening buffet meal. 
 
Day two launches with opening ceremonies and our National 
Anthem sung by Deverne and Jan Rickard. Welcome by 
Mayor Travis Schaunaman.  
 
Tyler Steen from SD Office of Emergency Management  along 
with EM directors Larry Tebben & Scott Meints, covered 
helpful FEMA information. 
 
Tami Schwebach from Schwebach Insurance fielded questions 
from members and shared insight into recent claims filed. 
Greg Vavra from SDLTAP provided training when dealing 
with  difficult people and approaches to conflict resolution. 
 
Sessions designed specifically to aid clerks, treasurers and su-
pervisors were offered along with opportunity to network 
with others in the same roles. 
 
Wendy Semmler from the department of Revenue and Rod 
Fortin, Director of Government Assistance were also fea-
tured speaker. 
 
Secretary of Transportation Darin Bergquist and Attorney 
General Jason Ravnsborg were guest speakers for the awards 
lunch. Sara Capp was also present to share her 1st place essay 
which earned her a $1000 scholarship from SDATAT. 
 
Next years conference will be held in Huron at the 
Crossroads Hotel and Convention Center December 
4th and 5th. Keep reading future newsletters for all 
the details.   

Six deserving individuals were recognized and awarded a 
plaque for their devoted service to their township at the annual 
conference awards dinner.   

 

Unable to receive his award in person was Einar (Butch)
Salmonson Jr. He has served as supervisor for over 43 years in 
Estelline Township, Hamlin County. Butch also served six 
years as secretary for SD Association of Towns and Townships. 

 

Also unable to attend, is Harley Zens from Canova. He has 
served as either clerk or supervisor for 45 years for Pearl 
township in McCook county. Together with his wife Ronda, 
they have raised two sons and have 6 grand children. 
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40th Anniversary  
Annual Conference Highlights  

Richard E Pike from Summit SD has 
been treasurer for Mazeppa Township in 
Grant County for 40 years. Richard and 
his wife Diane have 4 children and 13 
grandchildren. 

 

 

Deverne Rickard has served 14 years 
as clerk for Blooming Valley Township in 
Grant County. He and his wife Jan reside 
in Summit and have four children, 14 
grand children and 3 great grand children. 

 

 

Chester Tschetter has been supervisor 
for 59 years in Liberty Township, Beadle 
county. Together with his wife Frances, 
they raised three children and have 18 
grand children. 

 

Tom Neuberger has devoted 40 years 
as treasurer for Greenland Township in 
McCook county. Having lost his wife last 
February, Tom is father to one son and 
has one grandchild. 

Thank you Tom, Chester, Deverne, Richard, Harley and Butch 
for your commitment to your township with your many years of 
service.  Your investment of time, energy and wisdom provides 
benefits  beyond your township. It also positively affects  your 
neighbors, county and the State of South Dakota!  



 

 

Preparing for Spring  
���Ç���'�Œ���P���s���À�Œ�� 
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As we trend towards the end of January, in just a couple short 
months we will be preparing for Spring maintenance. 
(Hopefully)!  Here are a few items we should think about prior 
to the snow melt and the water starting to run once again.  

Do we have a good inventory of our roadways is always a good 
place to start. Please take time to review your maintenance 
level and make sure to get a copy of this to your county auditor.  

Also, please take time to inspect your culverts as quickly as pos-
sible in the Spring to understand where trouble may occur with 
the thaw of the snow pack.  

Do you have a plan for this yearõs maintenance? I always hear 
we have to wait to see what the Spring is like before we make a 
plan. I think that the next yearõs plan should already be in the 
works and know what you are going to spend this yearõs budget 
on before the annual meeting. If you are in need of an opt out, 
it is a much easier sell if you have a plan in place as to where the 
money will be spent. Take the time to prioritize your projects 
and make sure they fit within your budget.  

Another big item to be prepared for is the large culverts and 
small structures that you are responsible for. Just a reminder 
that the maintenance and inspection of these falls under the 
same guidelines as small pipe and must be inspected on a yearly 
basis. If you are not having your large culverts and small struc-
tures inspected by an engineer and they do not have a weight 
limit on them, it is presumed that they will carry a legal load. 

 Please participate in your annual meetings so you have a good 
understanding of what is planned for 2020 in your township. It 
is always easier to sit back and complain than to become in-
volved. Being involved makes for better decisions and much 
less conflict later on in the year.  

County wide township meetings will begin soon and we hope 
see many of you in attendance. We have been ask to participate 
in a few and will hopefully be able to answer some questions 
you may have in regards to road issues. Until next time, be safe 
and wish for a mild Springs and limited flooding. 

 

Greg Vavra is the Program Manager for SDLTAP  
(South Dakota Local Transportation Assistance Program). They can be 
contacted to provide technical assistance in gravel road maintenance, 
culvert installation, presentations and other cooperative efforts to assist 
townships. This is a free service to support townships. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

   

Greg presents Difficult People 
& Conflict Resolution at the 

Annual Conference. 

SDLTAP staff  Gil Hedman, Chuck Fromlet and 
Andrew Peterson on hand for member questions. 

And  offers advice to attendees 
on  township road matters. 

��   Phone:  605-688-4185 
  Toll Free: 800-422-0129  
    Email: sdltap@sdstate.edu 


